MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 04/14

Held on Monday 7th April 2014 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr Altham, Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Heider, O’Dell, Ogborn and White.  C/Cllr Shuter, D/Cllr Ellis  and D/Cllr Stevens also attended for part of the meeting.

51.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr Aronson.

52.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Agreed and signed.

53.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Buchanan and Hall declared a financial interest in item 54(b).
54.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Maintenance of footpath around moat
Cllr Bryant reported that we have heard nothing further from David Wilson Homes.  Cllr Buchanan suggested that we write a formal letter of complaint as if no resolution is made soon the path will disappear.

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO DAVID WILSON HOMES

b)  S106 Meeting
We had written to the Park Estate Residents Association regarding the dirthills area.  Cllr Heider had received a reply from John Overton.  They had discussed it at their annual meeting and the 25 people there present unanimously rejected the idea of this area being used for a play area and Cllr Heider went through their reasons for objection.  Cllr Heider would be happy to go back to them with some further suggestions but was cautious about arguing about the points that they made.  As there were approximately 160 members of the Association it was suggested that we could write to all members asking for their general opinion.  Cllr Ogborn said that if we intended to do this we should inform Mr Overton of what we are doing and we should outline to residents in more detail what was required as there seemed to be a misunderstanding.  We were looking at pre-school play equipment which was not the same as what the primary school currently provided and only a very small area would be needed which would still allow ball games etc. to be played.  Cllr Heider will put something together.
ACTION:  CLLR HEIDER TO CORRESPOND WITH MR OVERTON

c)  Kissing gate – Ancient Meadows
Cllr Bryant has been in contact with John Green following her conversation with the County Council.  He is not happy for the gate to be removed completely as he has had problems in the past with vehicles accessing his land but is happy to pay for fencing etc. for the gate to be moved.  Doug Astill installed the gate and Cllr Bryant will speak to him regarding how it was put in, we are presuming it was concreted in.  If so, Parish Council will pay for the gate to be removed from its current location.

ACTION:  CLLR BRYANT TO SPEAK TO DOUG ASTILL

55.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that there will be a review of recycling centres and there will be a consultation as they are looking to reduce the number and then modernise the ones they are left with.  The centre at Milton is being looked at as it is not up to modern standards.  It is aimed that all recycling centres are reachable in a 20 minute car journey.  The County have finished surveying the A14/Quy junction and are open to consultation with the Highways Agency.  There have been complaints about this junction and C/Cllr Shuter will speak to Mac McGuire about chasing the Highways Agency.  An introduction of a £1 parking charge will be brought in at park and ride sites in May.  This charge will last for 18 hours to cover workers working shifts etc.  This will cover the cost of running the buses and site and toilets etc. will be refurbished and opened up.  There will be a 1 hour waiting time for cars picking up people from the buses.

C/Cllr Shuter has received a number of complaints regarding streetlighting in the village.  Holes have been dug up ready for posts to be installed and then just left.  He has been told the work will be completed by the 13th April, in time for a duathlon taking place in the village.  Cllr Bryant has contacted Balfour Beatty many times and asked for a reply on what was happening ready for tonight’s meeting but had heard nothing.  She had also contacted our local PCSO as there were concerns about the line of sight of some areas that had been dug up and then cordoned off, one on the A1303 made it hard to see to turn out of the village onto the main road.  Cllr O’Dell also queried the light in Downing Close which had not yet been replaced.  It was agreed in the beginning that a light would be removed in Jenyns Close and an extra one put in Downing Close.  This was all agreed with Balfour Beatty but has not yet happened.  C/Cllr Shuter thought that everything had been done but it appears that this has been missed and he will make contact with Balfour Beatty to discuss.
ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO CONTACT BALFOUR BEATTY

District

D/Cllr Stevens announced a new proposal to build 2000 houses north of Ely which would be either side of the A10 and would include lots of facilities.  He reported on some comments made by the Planning Inspector to ECDC regarding Bottisham.1.  A need to demonstrate a requirement for extending the business park at Tunbridge Lane.  2.  Employment locations hadn’t got a development envelope around them.  A recommendation was made to take McDungle Corner out of the greenbelt.  3.  Crystal Structures site appeared in the local plan.  There had been a proposal by the District Council that this be developed as a mixture of houses and employment.  As sites within the development envelope should not be in the local plan it was recommended that the District Council removes reference to Crystal Structures in the Local Plan.
D/Cllr Ellis then left the meeting.

Item 61 Traffic Calming was then discussed so C/Cllr Shuter could take part in the conversation

TRAFFIC CALMING:
There had been a site meeting with Adam Cobb from County Council Highways regarding the traffic calming and he had e-mailed several suggestions and alterations to the system which all cllr’s had had the opportunity to look at.  C/Cllr Shuter thought that the agreement was that the 30mph sign was closer to the A1303 but Adam Cobb had said that regulations stipulate that it would have to be a 40mph sign going down to a 30mph which no one could quite understand as traffic would be slowing to under 30mph to turn into the village and it made no sense to then tell cars to speed up to 40 and then go down to 30.  There was some scepticism regarding this especially when it had previously been agreed and endorsed by the Police. C/Cllr Shuter will support the Parish Council in its aim to have 30mph signs coming straight off of the A1303 and will speak to Mac McGuire regarding this.  Cllr Bryant said that Parish Council were fed up with the County Council regarding this matter.  All of the traffic calming had been agreed and a start date given.  We are paying for the work to be done and cannot understand why they are now making changes.  We will write to Mac McGuire and the Head of Highways stating how let down we feel with the County.  C/Cllr Shuter will also write expressing his concerns.  Adam Cobb suggested moving the village sign and this was agreed.  He had also suggested rubberised cushions rather than asphalt on the speed cushion installations which makes it easier to move at a later date.  Parish Council were happy with this proposal.  A village sign had also been suggested on the gateway feature in Tunbridge Lane coming into the village as there isn’t current any sign which was agreed.  Signs on Bell road will be illuminated.
C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

56.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a) Vacancy
Cllr Bryant asked for people to ask round.  One person had come to the meeting tonight to see what Parish Council was about.

b)  Crystal Structures site
Covered under Planning.

c) Street Lighting

Covered under County report.

d)  K H Services
The Clerk reported that our grasscutter, Kelley (K H Services)  had now joined a new existing grass cutting business and is employed by them.  He will continue to cut our grass but invoices will be sent from the new company.  Prices etc. will stay the same for this season.  The Clerk will check when our current contract expires.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CHECK CONTRACT

e)  Public Open Space – Ancient Meadows
The District Council wish to be formally notified if we would like to take over the public open space at Ancient Meadows.  Cllr Bryant had previously told them that we did not want to.  Cllr Heider asked for the background to the situation.  We did not want to take on the cost of maintaining this area and it wasn’t felt that a play park could be built here as the flats that overlooked the area were very close.  It had always been suggested that a residents association be formed to take on this area.  We do not know if residents have been approached by the District Council regarding this.  Cllr Heider felt that as we are looking for land and there is land here we should not just dismiss it and should make more enquiries.  Cllr Bryant said we could make enquiries as to whether we could put a small play park in this area but there would be no point taking over the area if we could not.  

ACTION:  CLERK TO ENQUIRE

57.
PLANNING:
Cllr Buchanan reported that a planning application will soon come in for 24 new homes on the Crystal Structures site.  Nearby residents have been in contact as they have already received letters informing them of this before Parish Council has received the application.  The planning application will be online for all to view and a working party meeting will be put together to discuss.  As comments are due back before the next full parish council meeting Cllr Buchanan will contact to ask for an extended reply date.
58.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

a)  Update from Chair.
Cllr Aronson was not at the meeting.  No problems have been reported.  We are still awaiting the spoil heap being removed but most other work within the village has been completed.

b)  Update on new cemetery
Cllr Altham had been meeting with a representative from the National Trust and the Land and Property Manager of Anglesey Abbey but it was cancelled by them and he is waiting for a rearranged date and will chase.

ACTION:  CLLR ALTHAM TO SORT OUT MEETING DATE

59.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts
Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 





560.67

J Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  65.62

O Rayment – Litter picking (4 weeks) 
  65.62

Anglian Water – Churchground
    3.82

CAPALC – membership fees
740.95

Signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Bryant.

b)  End of year accounts 

These had been distributed and showed our year end.  They have not yet been audited and we have not yet received the final bank statements for March so there are adjustments to be made and we will go through these in more detail once they are complete.

60.
BOTTISHAM VILLAGE COLLEGE/PLAY AREAS
Cllr Altham and Bryant met informally with David Earle and Philip Hodgson, governors at the School, unfortunately Kate Evans was unwell.  Cllr Bryant informed then that they did not want to go ahead with the area that the School had outlined as it was felt to be too hidden and maybe another area could be considered.  It was felt to be a constructive meeting and will be followed up soon.
61.
TRAFFIC CALMING:

Covered.

62.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.  Also received Public consultation on proposals to improve older people’s healthcare and adult services.

63. CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

64. CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.   Correspondence also received from Speedwatch co-coordinator concerning traffic calming.

65. MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

Cllr Buchanan to chase with the Village College regarding website.

66. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be 12th May and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.
